
Center served holiday spirit to about 500 

local families  

• By VINCENT OSUNA, Staff Writer  

 

Calexico City Mayor Bill Hodge (right) and Calexico Family Resource Center coordinator 

Hortencia Armendariz (left) help a child choose a bicycle during CFRC’s bike giveaway to 

Calexico Unified School District students on Dec. 14 in Calexico. PHOTO VINCENT OSUNA 

CALEXICO — This holiday season, the Calexico Family Resource Center was able to serve 
approximately 500 underprivileged families, an increase of about 150 compared to last year, 
thanks to an increase in activity participation and generosity from the community. 

Throughout this month, the center has provided a free Christmas gift, meal or jacket to the 
families, CFRC coordinator Hortencia Armendariz said. 

 “It was very emotional,” she said. “I think I cried all week knowing all these donations were 
coming in. We’re so blessed, I always say. With Imperial Valley being one of the counties with 
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the highest unemployment rate and the high poverty rate in Calexico, we have so many 
donations.” 

On Dec. 11, the Center held its annual family-to-family clothing and gifts drive behind the 
Calexico High School ninth-grade campus. Those served during the event were migrant families 
and families that receive resources from the center. 

The recently-opened GCAM Plasma Center in Calexico donated about 100 coats to the drive. 

On Dec. 14, just after the Calexico Christmas Parade ended, the center, for the first time ever, 
set up at Rockwood Plaza and gave away 17 bicycles to a group of pre-selected children in the 
Calexico Unified School District. 

The city of Calexico’s Business Improvement District donated the $1,000 that was used to 
purchase the bikes. The bikes were bought from Walmart in Calexico, which provided a price 
reduction and assembled the bikes out of the box. 

Armendariz said at least one student from each of the 13 schools in the district were selected to 
receive a bike. 

On Dec. 18, the Calexico Police Department hosted its annual Kids ’N Badges event. The center 
chose 33 students, from kindergarten to sixth grade in the CUSD, to participate in the event, 
which provided a $100 shopping spree at Walmart Supercenter while being assisted by an 
officer, traffic control personnel, dispatcher or firefighter. 

The 16th annual event saw an increase in participants compared to last year’s 30 kids, which, 
Armendariz said, was the result of CPD being extra generous. 

Prior to taking over the toy aisles of Walmart, the event provided kids with a breakfast at 
Denny’s. Traditionally, breakfast had been held at McDonald’s, but the venue changed last year 
because the fast food restaurant was undergoing construction. 

During breakfast, the coordinator asked all participating kids to raise their hands if it was their 
first time eating at Denny’s. About half the room filled with hands in the air. 

“Last year, we found out a lot of students had not been to Denny’s,” Armendariz said. “It’s 
nothing against McDonald’s, but a lot of our students know McDonald’s and eat there, and a lot 
of the students had never eaten at a restaurant.” 

Denny’s did not charge the police department for the meals. 

On Dec. 21, 37 CUSD elementary students, who were chosen by the center, were invited to 
participate in the annual Shop with a Cop event in El Centro. 



It was the first time CUSD students have been invited to the event, Armendariz said. Out of the 
37 students, 35 are in foster care system and two are battling an illness. 

“Since we already have a Kids ’N Badges event, we were thrilled to be able to provide more gifts 
to more students,” Armendariz said. 

The center ensures that each student participates in a Kids ’N Badges or Shop with a Cop event 
only once in order to give others the opportunity. 

Also for the first time, the center worked with Calexico Neighborhood House to hold a coat 
drive for junior high and high school CUSD students. 

“We usually get donations for our elementary schools, and they’re (junior high and high school) 
the kids who usually get left out,” Armendariz said. 

About 50 coats were collected. They were delivered before winter break to students who fit the 
criteria for being homeless. 

The Calexico Family Resource Center works with all families in Calexico, especially those who 
are going through hardship. 

 “It could be maybe a student who lost a parent, has an illness or their parent lost their job,” 
Armendariz said. 

By way of the McKinney Vento Act, the center, as of this month, has identified about 800 
homeless families with a child enrolled in the Calexico school district. 

Last year, the center identified more than 1,000 homeless families in the district. 

According to McKinney Act, homeless can be defined as an economic hardship or even living in 
substandard housing, such as a hotel room. 

Armendariz noted that, based on the estimated 800 families, about 300 families were not 
served this holiday season. 

However, because CRCD offers its services year-round, she is hopeful hopes the rest will 
eventually receive center’s assistance. 

The center currently operates out of a small trailer near Mains Elementary School in Calexico. 

“We’ve outgrown that a long time ago,” Armendariz said. 

Luckily for the center, it will be relocating by the end of this school year to the former Aurora 
High School campus on Rockwood Avenue. The entire facility will be at the center’s disposal. 



Plans include providing a closet filled with free clothes and helpful items for families, 
Armendariz said. 
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